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5th Annual

Judy Wiseman Memorial Golf Tournament
86 Players Teed off on Saturday, March 17 at the Sherwood Forest Golf Club

On a beautiful, unseasonably 
warm St. Patrick’s Day, 86 
players turned out to help 

the SJCL Alumni Association reach 
its goal of creating a permanently 
endowed scholarship to honor former 
student Judy Wiseman. Players began 
the morning enjoying a Bloody Mary 
and a challenging putting contest. Our 
great Hole-in-One sponsor, Hedricks 
Chevrolet, provided a shiny new 
Silverado pickup for the player who 
could hole the ball at 17! Sadly, the 
prize went unclaimed.

The winning team, from sponsor 
Lesco, Inc., included players Mark 
Cantrell, Mike Stiehler, Brian Duam, 
& Jeff Hollis. Visalia OB/GYN 
Medical Association fielded the second 

place team of Rick Dowling, Lori 
Dowling, Don Schengel and Carol 
Frate. Third place team, from Baker, 
Manock and Jensen, included Lary 
Brown, Bryan Carlson, Jody Winter 
and David Gilmore. Prizes also went 
for the longest drive and closest to the 
pin for men and women.

Many thanks to all our volunteers who 
made this event a great success: alum-
ni, Kathy McKenna ‘99, Joan Lassley, 
Kim Mayhew ‘98, Brenda Linder ’04 , 
Crissi Jelladian ’04 , Sherrie Flynn ‘05, 
Marcie Downing ‘05, Jennifer Walters 
‘04, Judy Rogers ‘04, Pa Kou Cha ’06 
and SJCL students, Margie Webb ‘07 
and Katy Phillips ‘09. Special thanks 
to Stacy Dovali and the great folks at 
beautiful Sherwood Forest Golf Club 

for giving us great assistance at a  
spectacular venue!

Make sure to mark your calendar for 
next year’s tournament at Sherwood 
Forest Golf Club on March 29, 2008.

Lary Brown, the almost “Hole-In-One” Win A Truck 
winner. The hole was sponsored by Hedricks Chevrolet.

Eagle Sponsor – Visalia OB/GYN Medical Association foursome  
(L-R) Dr. Patrick Flynn, Dr. Mark Wiseman husband of the late 
Judy Wiseman, Kent Mizuguchi, and Dr. John Hipskind

By Kathy McKenna (Law ‘99), Golf Tournament Chair

Photos on Page 7
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Cristina is a 2004 SJCL graduate who 
has been selected by the SJCL Alumni 
Association to be the representative who 

sits as a voting member of the Board of Trustees. 
While a student, Cristina worked on several 
joint projects trying to raise networking oppor-
tunities for her classmates with SJCL Alumni. 
After graduation Cristina went to work for Julia 
Brungess where she learned the practice of family 
law. In November 2006 Cristina moved to the 

SJCL welcomes new Board Members

Bob Whalen is Mayor of the City of Clovis. 
He was first elected to the City Council 
in March of 2003. In addition to being 

Mayor, he is a Deputy District Attorney for the 
County of Fresno assigned to a Felony Trial Team. 

As a fourth generation Clovis resident, Bob’s 
roots run deep in the community. Without 
losing sight of the City’s heritage, he has a clear 
vision of what the community can do to make it 
more vibrant and relevant in the 21st Century. 
Included in that vision is bringing ABA accredi-
tation to San Joaquin College of Law. He under-

Dianna graduated from SJCL in 2001 
with high honors. She is self-employed 
and represents family real estate invest-

ments and interests here in Fresno County. Prior 
to being self-employed, Dianna was an associate 
with a Fresno firm practicing family law. She was 
also an intern for the Honorable David C. Kalem-
karian when he was the Family Court Commis-
sioner. In addition to her legal training, Dianna 
brings a wealth of knowledge to the Board from 
her business work experience prior to law school. 
Her experience includes co-founding a Public 
Benefit Corporation serving developmentally 
challenged individuals and working as an Employ-
ment Tax Auditor for the State of California.

stands that with ABA accreditation those outside 
of the region will take notice of the knowledge-
based workers being produced in Clovis. 

Bob is married to Nancy and they have two 
daughters, Octavia and Jacqueline. Bob started 
his education at Fresno State where he received 
his Bachelor of Science in Finance. He went on 
to get his law degree at Regent University, Vir-
ginia Beach, Virginia. Bob also sits as a member 
of the Board of Advisors for the Clovis Salvation 
Army and is a member of Fig Garden Rotary.

law firm of Wild, Carter and Tipton where she 
continues to practice family law. Most recently, 
Cristina worked on the Judy Wiseman Memorial 
Golf Tournament committee to help raise funds 
for that scholarship. In her spare time Cristina 
enjoys spending time with friends and family, 
visits to the coast and days at the spa. Cristina is 
eager to learn more about the tasks of the Board, 
so that she can share that information with the 
Alumni Association.

While attending SJCL, Dianna competed in the 
2001 statewide Roger J. Traynor Moot Court 
Competition where the team won the Best Brief 
Award and placed fourth overall. In 2000 she 
won SJCL’s moot court Best Brief award and was 
a Best Oral Advocate finalist. 

In her spare time Dianna volunteers to judge the 
High School Mock Trial competitions. She has also 
judged SJCL’s George Hopper Moot Court com-
petitions in the last several years. She is a wonderful 
school supporter and donor. She and her husband, 
Cyrus, have risen to the Platinum level of giving on 
the Lifetime Cumulative Contribution Donor Wall.

Cristina Jelladian, Alumni Association Representative

Bob Whalen, Mayor of Clovis 

Dianna R. Setoodeh, Attorney at Law



Full-Time Faculty
Lawrence M. Artenian, Brian L. Baker, Richard M. Cartier, Denise M. Kerner, Janice L. Pearson, Sally A. Perring, Jeffrey G. Purvis

Adjunct Faculty
Jesse Avila; Art Baggett, Barry J. Bennett, Hristo Bijev, Stanley A. Boone, Andreas Borgeas, David M. Camenson, Dan Casas, Hon. Jonathan B. Conklin, 
Phil Cronin, Mark Cullers, Matthew Farmer, Jack Fischer; Tom Georgouses, Christine Goodrich, Jason Hamm, Allan E. Junker, Hon. David Kalemkarian,  
Jeremy Lusk, Kathi K. Kesselman, Michael P. Mallery, Jeff Manning-Cartwright, Deanna Martinez, Lewis Martinez, William T. McLaughlin II,  
Mark D. Miller, Douglas E. Noll, Kimberly Nystrom-Geist, Harry Pascuzzi, Rose Safarian, Gary Sawyers, Michael Sheltzer, Michael Slater,  
Hon. Mark Snauffer, Bob Whitlock, Jacqueline Yates. 

 SJCL Inter Alia 3

and funding of the county’s 
first Multidisciplinary 
Interview Center, which 
performs forensic interviews 
of children who have been 
alleged victims of abuse. 
Before being hired by SJCL, 
Robin was a consultant to 
organizations on grant writ-
ing, fundraising, program 
oversight and multidisci-

plinary team development.

Robin has sat on numerous boards 
and advisory councils including First 5 
Fresno County, Fresno County Child 
Death Review Team, Fresno County 
Sexual Assault Response Team, Safe 

On March 13, 2007 Governor 
Arnold Schwarzenegger an-
nounced the appointment of 

Kimberly J. Nystrom-Geist to a judge-
ship in the Fresno County Superior 
Court. Kim Nystrom-Geist, a 1992 
alumni and Valedictorian of her class, 
has served as a commissioner with 
the Fresno County Superior Court 
since 2005. Prior to her appointment 
as commissioner, she was a partner 
with the law firm of Leslie-Soley & 
Nystrom-Geist from 1998 to 2003. 
Kim had worked as a law clerk in the 
office of Judith Leslie-Soley from 1990 

Congratulations to the Honorable 
Kim Nystrom-Geist 

to 1993 during law school and became 
an associate in the firm in 1993. 
Nystrom-Geist received her Bachelor 
of Arts degree in Speech Communica-
tions from California State University, 
Fresno prior to enrolling at SJCL. 
She fills the vacancy created by the 
retirement of Judge Ralph “Chip” 
Putnam. Kim continues to contribute 
to academics at SJCL; she currently is 
an adjunct professor of law, teaching 
both Advanced Research and Writing 
and Family Law. We are so very proud 
of Kim’s accomplishments and wish 
her great success.

By Sally Perring, Associate Dean for Academic Affairs

New Director of Institutional Advancement

Robin Leppo was 
born and raised 
in Fresno. She 

earned her Bachelor 
of Science degree in 
Criminology, with a 
focus in Victimology, 
from California State 
University, Fresno. She 
is finishing her master’s 
thesis in Forensic Sci-
ence from National University. Upon 
graduation from Fresno State, she was 
hired as the Executive Director of the 
Child Abuse Prevention Council for 
Fresno County, where she increased 
funding and personnel over 400%. 
She was also instrumental in creating 

California!, California State PreVent 
Team, and others. She has also co-edit-
ed the State of California’s 2006 Child 
Abuse Prevention Handbook. When 
time permits, Robin provides media-
tion services for the Victim Offender 
Reconciliation Program and consults 
with the State Department of Social 
Services on the issue of Shaken Baby 
Syndrome prevention.

As the daughter of a SJCL Class of 
1976 alum and sister-in law to a 1985 
alum, Robin is looking forward to 
getting to know all of our alumni and 
taking the journey with SJCL to being 
ABA accredited and building the new 
law library.
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Staff
Janice Pearson, Dean, Sally Perring, Associate Dean for Academic Affairs, Brian Baker, Director of the Law Library, Debbi Chacon, Secretary &, 
Receptionist, Kristi Costa, Head of Circulation, Ken Coyle, Manager of Information Systems, Matthew Dillard, Maintenance Assistant, Mark Enns, 
Director of Marketing, Megan Fuller, Library Assistant, Maureen Hayes, Assistant to Chief Financial Officer, Lonzetta Hightower, Student Services 
Assistant, Joan Lassley, Facilities Administrator & Alumni Liaison, Robin Leppo, Director of Institutional Advancement, Jeannie Lewis, Director of 
Financial Aid, Joyce Morodomi, Director of Student Services, Carlyn Robbins, Assistant Receptionist, Rick Rodriguez, Maintenance Supervisor, 
Pete Rooney, Associate Library Director & Head of Technical Services, Michelle Rude, Accounting Assistant, Patricia Smith, Law Coordinator, 
Diane Steel, Director of Admissions, Cynthia Van Doren, Director of Career Services, Jill Waller-Randles, Chief Financial Officer, Gwen Watt, 
Human Resources & Regulatory Compliance Officer, Kasi Welte, Institutional Advancement Associate & Continuing Legal Education Coordinator 

Recruiting students to enroll in 
San Joaquin College of Law 
and choose this important 

profession is like putting pieces of 
a puzzle together. The puzzle pieces 
are people. On April 17th from 7:00 
– 9:00 pm San Joaquin College of 
Law hosted a Lawyer Alumni Forum 
for prospective students to meet with 
a panel of alumni in very diverse areas 
of practice. Engaging prospective 
students with alumni and giving them 
a taste of life not only as a student 
of San Joaquin College of Law but 
also as an attorney was the focus of 
the Lawyer Alumni Forum. Bringing 
pieces of the puzzle together to help 
prospective students see themselves in 
the shoes of the panelists was the heart 
of this event. The face-to-face com-

munication between 
Dean Janice 

Pearson, alumni, current students 
and prospective students was the final 
piece several prospective students 
needed in deciding to submit their 
applications to the law school. “The 
panelists made me feel comfortable 
about my decision,” stated Reuben 
Smith, an Applications Systems Ana-
lyst and Respiratory Therapist. “The 

diversity of speakers helped me see 
how many different directions I can 
take,” commented James Hering, a 
Human Resource Specialist.

Listening attentively to questions 
and drawing responses out of the 
panelists Dean Pearson facilitated 
the panel, which overwhelmingly 
communicated the slogan that 

is associated with the law school 
– One Degree, a World of Options. 

As alumni and donors of the law 
school you probably know someone 
who would be a good student candi-

date for law school. Many people are 
pulled by the undertow of life itself 
and the demands of daily routines 
and sometimes are unaware of their 
potential to pursue a degree in law. 
It is often the encouragement from 
another person who sees that poten-
tial that inspires a student to take the 
next step and submit an application. 
You too are a piece of the puzzle to 
connect prospective students to San 
Joaquin College of Law and 
help them find their way 
into law school. Thank 
you to the alumni 
who served on 
the panel at the 
Lawyer Alumni 
Forum and to all 
of you that con-
tinuously see talent 
in others and encour-
age them to pursue a 
degree in this important 
profession.

Alumni are an important piece to the puzzle

(L-R) Janice Pearson, Dean; Paul Carter Mullen (Law ‘01), Central California Legal 
Services; Michael Elder (Law ‘05), Deputy District Attorney; Dianna Setoodeh 
(Law ‘01), Property Development Business Owner; Rene Sample (Law ‘88), Cornwell 
& Sample Trial Attorney; Richard Wolf (Law ‘97), General Counsel for Children’s 
Hospital of Central California; and Eric Christensen (Law ‘83), Public Defender.

By Diane Steel, Director of Admissions
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HALL       FAMEofS J C L  A L U M N I

At the March 23rd Barristers’ 
Ball there was great excitement 
around the unveiling of the new 

SJCL Alumni Hall of Fame. Graduating 
student Margie Webb worked tirelessly 
on getting the idea up and running. 
Criteria for the Hall of Fame had to be 
specified, a nomination process formed 
and a selection committee created. As 
the Student Bar Association liaison she 
approached the Alumni Association 
with the plan. They embraced the idea 
and this remarkable recognition will 
now be an annual occurrence. 

This first year, Ernest S. Kinney ‘75 and 
Theodore Forrest, Jr. ’77 were honored. 
Margie worked with the families of the 
inductees to produce an amazing col-
lage of their lives. She got help from her 
photographer husband, Ron, and the 
result was extraordinary. The honoree 
plaques will hang in a special location at 
the entrance of the law school. 

In the late 60’s, Mr. Kinney enlisted in 
the Marine Corps and served as a captain 
during the Vietnam era for three and 
one-half years. Upon his discharge from 
duty in 1971, he returned to Fresno. 

While working as a social worker dur-
ing the day, Mr. Kinney attended San 
Joaquin College of Law in the evenings 
and received his Juris Doctorate in 1975. 
Mr. Kinney began his law career at the 
Fresno County Public Defenders Office. 
After practicing there for two and one-
half years, he helped form the law firm 
of Cowin, Johnson, Brewer, Tibbs and 
Kinney. In 1980, he started the Ernest 
S. Kinney Law Corporation and has 
been sole practitioner there since. His 
dedicated secretary of 25 years, Sharon 
Fuller, assists him by picking his juries 
during trial. He is a member of the Cali-
fornia Bar Association and California 
Attorneys for Criminal Justice. He has 
also provided generous scholarship sup-
port to SJCL since 1952. He was joined 
at the event by his wife, Marion Didier 
Kinney, son, Scott, and many friends 
and colleagues.

The second honoree was Ted Forrest, 
who passed away in 2001. Mr. Forrest 
served as an adjunct professor at San 
Joaquin College of Law from 1979 to 
1983, while also teaching at Humphrey’s 
College of Law, Fresno City College, and 
Fresno State. He represented Farmers In-

By Joan Lassley, Alumni Liaison

surance Co. nationally. He co-authored 
Environmental Health Law and Califor-
nia Title Insurance Practice. Mr. Forrest 
served as Secretary and Trustee for San 
Joaquin College of Law, Judge Pro Tem, 
and Arbitrator for the Fresno County 
Superior Court. He was a member of 
the Fresno County and American Bar 
Associations, State Bar of California, 
Association of Trial Lawyers of Amer-
ica, Association of Defense Counsel of 
Northern California, Defense Research 
Institute, and Association of Business 
Trial Lawyers. Friends of Ted have cre-
ated an SJCL scholarship in his honor. 
Ted and high school sweetheart, Susan 
Buchanan, raised seven sons. He con-
sidered his office staff family too. Five 
of his boys, Steve, Brian, Chad, Scott 
and David, his former wife, Sharon 
Markland, and Kay Sealy, his long-time 
secretary, were present at the Ball to 
receive his plaque. 

The Hall of Fame will be an continu-
ing tradition at SJCL. If you have an 
alumnus you would like to nominate, 
please go to our web site and fill out 
the form for submission of nominations 
for 2008.

Ernest S. Kinney
Class of 1975

Theodore Forrest, Jr.
Class of 1977
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The San Joaquin Agricultural 
Law Review provides an objec-
tive, national forum for ana-

lyzing legal issues affecting our nation’s 
most vital industry – agriculture. 

Over the years, the Law Review has 
earned respect in the legal community 
as a forum for the discussion of the 
intersection between agricultural and  
legal issues. The quality of the Law 
Review produced each year is evidenced 
by the fact that it has been mentioned 
frequently in National Law Journal’s 
“Worth Reading” column and is fea-
tured in Westlaw® and LexisNexis®.

The Law Review has also received judi-
cial and critical recognition; its articles 
have been cited by the California 
Supreme Court, the California Appel-
late Court, the United States District 
Court, the New Mexico Court of Ap-
peals, the Middle District of Tennessee 
and the Minnesota Supreme Court. 
Articles have also been cited in the an-
notations of several California statutes.

Last year’s Editorial Board is currently 
finalizing the sixteenth volume of the 
Law Review, which will be published 
in June. It will feature an article by 
John Becker, Matthew Kaplan and 
John Nussbaum, professors at Pennsyl-
vania State University, entitled “Family 
Farm Succession Planning: Balancing 
Professional Responsibility with Client 
Needs for Help with Family Relation-
ship Issues.” In addition, this volume 
will feature a book review written by 
Amy Guerra, the Law Review’s former 
Executive Editor, of “Capers In The 
Churchyard: Animal Rights Advocacy 
in the Age of Terror” and a comment 
entitled “Food for Thought or Terror: 
The Legal Issues Surrounding Agroter-
rorism” by Dr. Shelia Fleishhacker, 
a law student at Loyola University 

San Joaquin Agricultural Law Review

Chicago School of 
Law. Also included 
in this volume will be 
San Joaquin College 
of Law student com-
ments on the follow-
ing topics: the impact 
of child farm worker 
laws on the American 
taxpayer; the National Uniformity for 
Food Act; the effect of big box sprawl 
on farmland and rural communities 
in the Central Valley; the failures of 
the U.S.’s Guest Worker Programs; 
the Clean Water Act’s application to 
cranberry growers; agroterrorism and 
the safety of imported produce; the 
impact of the No Child Left Behind 
Act on rural school districts; and 
agricultural exceptionalism as it relates 
to land use.

As the new Editor-in-Chief of the Law 
Review, I am pleased to announce that 
the 2007-2008 volume of the Law 
Review will be devoted to writings 
concerning the current and crucial 
topic of global climate change as it re-
lates to agriculture. In light of the U.S. 
Supreme Court’s unexpected decision 
in Massachusetts v. EPA, (2007) 127 S. 
Ct. 1438, which held that the Clean 
Air Act authorized the EPA to address 
global climate change, there now exists 
a serious national debate on how to 
address global warming through the 
regulation of greenhouse gases. The 
Law Review will be on the forefront of 
this discussion by presenting articles 
and comments, written from diverse 
points of view that address the effects 
of global warming, if any, on agricul-
ture and its related industries. 

This year the Editorial Board, which 
includes in addition to myself, Peter 
Wall, Brooke Sorensen, Matt Schmidt, 
Rhea Ikemiya and Wendy Aguilar, 

will be looking for support from San 
Joaquin College of Law and its alumni 
to publish a meaningful and thought 
provoking volume, as well as improv-
ing the overall operation of the Law 
Review for the longer term.

The Law Review is sustained to some 
degree by its regular subscribers and 
the financial support it receives from 
the alumni of San Joaquin College of 
Law. We hope to greatly expand both 
our subscription base and the number 
of generous donors willing to support 
the Law Review and its continued 
presentation of timely topics of vital 
interest to both the legal and agricul-
tural communities. We are working 
to expand the Law Review’s Advi-
sory Board, which consists of leading 
scholars, attorneys and agribusiness 
professionals, to provide guidance to 
the Law Review when needed. We will 
also be looking to all alumni, includ-
ing the Law Review Emeritus Group, 
to assist us in finding writers interested 
in writing articles on important issues 
for publication.

The future holds great promise for the 
Law Review, and we look forward to re-
ceiving your support. If you would like 
more information on the Law Review 
or are interested in contributing in any 
way to our publication of the global 
climate change symposium, please 
visit the Law Review’s website at www.
sjcl.edu/sjalr or contact me directly at 
adam.stirrup@student.sjcl.edu.

The Law Review is one of very few law reviews in the country dedicated 
solely to agriculturally related legal issues.

by Adam Stirrup, SJALR Editor-in-Chief
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Golf Tournament

Law Offices of Howk & Downing, LLP 
foursome (L-R) Mark Burger, John Godburn, 
John Hix, and Robert Howk

McCormick, Barstow, et al. represented by  
Ben Nicholson and Jerry Casheros playing 
with Tom and Paul Wolfe

(L-R) Foursome Dan Kopfman (Law ‘99),  
Steve Fenster, DVM, Gary Winter (Law ‘06) and 
Richard Oleska

Lang, Richert & Patch fivesome (L-R) Mark Vogt, 
John Fowler, Craig Fry (Law ‘00), Darin Land  
and Mark Creede

Birdie Sponsor – Visalia OB/GYN Medical 
Association foursome (L-R) Dr. Jared Mosley, 
Dr. Ron Marconi, Dr. Daniel Boken, and 
Dr. John Marin

Birdie Sponsor – Visalia OB/GYN Medical 
Association Foursome (L-R) Don Schengel, 
Lori Dowling, Carol Frate, and Rick Dowling

Birdie Sponsor - LESCO team - first place winners. Birdie Sponsor – Law Offices of Mark King 
foursome (L-R) Pablo Salgado, Jeff Simonian, 
Greg Montez, and  Mark King (Law ‘05)

Dennis Soliday, David Briggs, Tournament Chair 
Kathy McKenna (Law ‘99), and Denny Holweger

Birdie Sponsor – Garrett Construction 
Foursome, (L-R) Norm Davis, Ron Webb, 
Rick Horowitz (Law ‘06) and  
Daniel Martin (Law ‘05)

Eagle Sponsor
Dr. Mark Wiseman/ 
Visalia OB/GYN Medical Association

Birdie Sponsors
Visalia OB-GYN Medical Association
Law Offices of Mark King 
Warner Company Jewelers 
Garrett Construction 
Lesco, Inc. 
Schenone Insurance 

Tee Sponsors  
Paulson Court Reporting
Law Offices of Rod McClelland  

Raffle prizes, team prizes  
& tee bag prizes provided by: 
The Chef ’s Table at the Elbow Room, Alan 
Ehnes of Ft. Washington Country Club, 
Advanced Laser Hair Clinic of Fresno, Moksha 
Medical and Aesthetic Spa, Slates Restaurant, 
RSVP Please, Top Cuts of Clovis, Warner 
Company Jewelers, Chipotle at Fig Garden 
Village, Rite Aid (Shari Eknoian), Paramount 
Produce (Anne Crutchfield), California 
Telephone Access Program, Bodywise, Amber 
Lee Mason and Sherwood Forest Golf Club. 

We also thank donors Dianna and Cyrus 
Setoodeh and Joan Lassley.
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Barrister’s Ball

Faculty of the Year Jeffrey Purvis with wife 
Susan Purvis (Law ‘00)

There was excitement in the air on March 23rd were announced of 
the Alumni Hall of Fame inductees and scholarships were awarded 
to thirty-two students who have demonstrated excellence in their 

studies. Scholarships are primarily funded by our generous alumni and 
support from the Leon S. Peters and Pete P. Peters Foundations. Over 
$27,000 of scholarship money was awarded on this memorable evening.

Dean Janice Pearson and 2007 Hall of Fame 
inductee Ernest Kinney (Law ‘75)

Adjunct Faculty of the Year the Honorable Jonathon Conklin 
with his son Jason and Art Cardoza, husband of Board 
Member the Honorable Jane Cardoza

New SJCL Board Member Dianna 
Setoodeh (Law ‘01) with husband Cyrus

2006 -’07 SBA President 
Courtney Caron (Law ‘07) 
with guest Jeremy Olson

Alumni Mark King (Law ‘05) and 
Alumni Association Treasurer  
Sherrie Flynn (Law ‘05)  

SJALR 2006-07 Editor in Chief Scott 
Jones (Law ‘07) with wife Laurie.

Woman Lawyer Scholarship winner Kristin 
Gates (Law ‘08) and The Founders’ 
Scholarship winner Margie Webb (Law ‘07)

Jesse Fretwell (Law ‘09) with wife Patricia Rick Wheeler (Law ‘07) with wife Marilyn and 
his mother Jan 
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The family and friends accepting the Hall of Fame inductee plaque for Theodore Forrest Jr. 
(L-R) Steve Forrest, Sharon Markland, Brian Forrest, Kay Sealey (holding award), Chad 
Forrest, Scott Buchanan, Adam Stirrup, and David Buchanan.

Scholarship Recipients
Leon S. Peters Leadership Awards
Wendy Aguilar, Nick Aniotzbehere, 
Stephanie Grewal, Alicia Hinton, 
Leanne Kent, Mary Steffora

Pete P. Peters Leadership Awards
Benny Barco, Ray Isleib, Amy Lovegren-Tipton, 
Shawn Olsen, Peter Wall

Albert Ramirez Bail Bonds Scholarship
Scott Jones

Delta Theta Phi Scholarships
Ben Greer, Lacey Nelson, Jeff Suggs

SJCL Student Bar Association Law Scholarships
Shantelle Andrews, Briana Ellis, Kathleen Phillips

ABOTA Memorial Scholarship
Quentin Cedar

Alumni Association Carolyn T. Mirviss Scholarship
Heather Phillips

Alumni Association Judy Wiseman Memorial 
Scholarship
Pahoua Lor

Alumni Association Spirit of SJCL
Rhea Ikemiya

Brown Scholarship for Women and Minorities
Bennie McGriff

Ernest S. Kinney Trial Lawyer Scholarship
Bob Abrams

James K. & Carol Sellers Herbert Scholarship
Aaron Aguirre

Woman Lawyer Scholarship
Kristen Gates

Family Law Scholarship
Tina Morgan

Legal Edge Consumer Scholarship
Steve Malm

LeRoy Long Memorial Scholarship
Courtney Caron 

The Founders’ Scholarship
Margie Webb

Theodore R. Forrest, Jr. Memorial Scholarship
Alexander Martin

Delta Theta First Year Scholarship
Cheri Wortham

Margie Webb (Law ‘07) Founders’ Scholarship 
winner and Quentin Cedar (Law ‘07) ABOTA 
Memorial Scholarship winner

Second Year SBA class 
Representative Carey Watt 
(Law ‘09) with Fiancee’ 
John Hartsock

SBA Class Representative and 
Pete P. Peters Leadership Award 
winner Shawn Olsen (Law ‘08) 
with wife Kendra

Fourth Year Student of the Year Dede Agrava 
(Law ‘07) with husband Tom

Leon S. Peters Leadership Award and 
Ernest Kinney Trial Lawyer Scholarship 
winner Robert Abrams (Law ‘08) with 
wife Cheryl

Pete P. Peters Leadership Award winner  
Ray Isleib (Law ‘08) with wife Marilyn

2006 -’07 SBA Treasurer 
Shantelle Andrews (Law ‘07) 
and Jennifer Nelson (Law ‘09) 



10 SJCL Inter Alia

New class 
“Law and the 
War on Terror”

This course, taught by Andreas 
Borgeas, is an in depth analysis 
of federal and state law as 

they pertain to the study of terror-
ism. Topics include search and seizure 
issues, privacy laws, the U.S. Patriot 
Act, Constitutional debates in refer-
ence to terrorism investigation and 
prevention, and criminal procedure. 
An added component to this course 
is an examination of the historical, 
political, and ideological motivations 
behind terrorism for a more insightful 
understanding of the legal responses 
to the war on terror.  John Esposito’s 
Unholy War: Terror in the Name of 
Islam ( Oxford Univ. Press 2002) is to 
be read prior to the first day of class 
(June 6, 2007) The instructor, Andreas 
Borgeas, is just returning from a year 
in Greece participating in the Ful-
bright Program.

If you are interested in this class, 
please contact Joyce Morodomi at 
559/323-2100.

2007 Traynor Moot Court Team

Hon. Jonathon Conklin, Instructor, Adam Stirrup, Amy Guerra, Bob Abrams and 
Stanley A. Boone, Instructor

There are new and exciting 
things happening at the The 
Family Law Mediation Center 

at San Joaquin College of Law. This 
program has been established since 
the early nineties and deals with legal 
separation and divorce situations. The 
program is carried out by students 
attending the College, allowing them 
hands on experience in the field of 
mediation. Until recently, the media-
tion center has only dealt with media-
tions at the law school with referrals 
mainly being sent from the Family 

New developments at the Family Law Mediation Clinic
By Jennifer Walters (Law ‘04)

Law Facilitator’s office, but there have 
been new additions to the program 
that will better serve the students and 
community. 

Since July, the mediators have had the 
opportunity to serve the Fresno Su-
perior Court by attending settlement 
conferences downtown at the court-
house and applying their knowledge in 
the field of family law mediation. Four 
days a month the mediators attend 
the conferences and help couples to 

move forward with their divorces by 
mediating to reach agreements. This 
is a great opportunity for students to 
work at the courthouse amongst their 
peers, judges, and the public. It is not 
only a great resume enhancer, but also 
a great character builder. The Family 
Law Mediation Center welcomes you 
to become part of our team and expe-
rience all this program has to offer. If 
you have any questions or would like 
additional information please contact 
us at 559/323-2100.

Saturday June 2, 2007 at 3:00PM
Warnors Theatre in  Fresno

Commencement Speaker: Bill Jones
A reception will follow immediately after the ceremony.

You are invited to the 2007 Law Program

Graduation
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2006-’07 Donors  
August 1, 2006 - May 11, 2007

San Joaquin College of Law thanks the following individuals 
and organizations for their gifts. Their generosity helps SJCL 
deliver an outstanding academic program to students.

Gifts of $25,000-49,999
Leon S. Peters Foundation

Gifts of $5,000-9,999
American Board of Trial Advocates-California 

Chapter and Richard C. Watters (Board)
The Bertha and John Garabedian Charitable 

Foundation
Pete P. Peters Foundation
Albert Ramirez (’96)

Gifts of $2,500-4,999
John E. Loomis (Board)
SJCL Alumni Association

Gifts of $1,000-2,499
American Board of Trial Advocates 

- San Joaquin Valley Chapter
Carl Brown (’76)
Mahlon and Karen Buck (’96)
G. Greg Durbin (Board)
Michael Geis
James K. and Carol Sellers Herbert Foundation
Ernest S. Kinney (’75)
The Honorable Annette LaRue
McCormick, Barstow, Sheppard,  

Wayte & Carruth
Weakley, Ratliff, Arendt & McGuire, LLP
Peter and Shannon Rooney (Staff)
Eduardo Ruiz (’95)
Cyrus and Dianna Setoodeh (’01)
Margaret Shainberg (’93)
Kimberly Sweidy (’85) 

Gifts of $500 – 999
Baker, Peterson & Franklin
Annette Ballatore-Williamson (’97)
Bolen, Fransen, & Russell, LLP
Hal H. Bolen
Michel Bryant (’91)
Thomas Canar 
Richard Caglia (’99)
Denise Cahill (’05)
Delta Theta Phi Foundation
Joanna Ebner (’05)
John Garland (’84)
Allison Gong (’96)
Kellene Graef
Kevin Gunner
Joan Lassley (Staff)
Lang, Richert & Patch
Kendall Manock
Patricia Mattson-Markell (’85)
The Honorable Robert Oliver (Board)
Sally A. Perring (Faculty)
Robert F Price (Tax ’87)
Eduardo Ruiz (’95)
Jean Thompson
Wachovia Foundation
Curtis Wong

Gifts of $250 – 499
Mark A. Blum (’92)
Richard Caglia (’99)
Tara Crabtree (’01) 
Clinton Cummins (’90)
Craig Fry (’00)
Marina Gonzales (’93)
Yoriko Ishikawa McCulley (’98)
H. Ty Kharazi (’96)

Class Participation 
August 1, 2006 - March 1, 2007

Top 5 Classes 
in Participation
1. 1979 20.00%
2. 1983 18.18%
3. 1981 15.38%
4. 1980 10.00%
5. 1975 9.09%

Top 5 Classes in 
Financial Support
1. 2001
2. 1996
3. 1995
4. 1993
5. 1985

Jennifer Morrison (’99)
William Patnaude
W. Scott Quinlan (’81)
Nancy Smith (’80)
Gwen Watt (Staff)
The Honorable Charles (’83)  

& Catherine Wieland 
James Witherow (’87)

 
Gifts of $100 – 249
Steven Alfieris (’97)
Ross Borba (Board)
Fran Christiansen (’79)
Katherine Coolidge (’79)
James Demsey 
Robert Durbrow
The Honorable Donald Fretz 
Don Germino 
Douglas Haas (’82)
Timothy Hart (’83)
Stacie Melikian (’06)
Kathleen Millison
The Honorable R.L “Chip” Putnam (’75)
Mary K. Rau (’91)
The Honorable Stephen Sefton (’78)
James Shepard 
Sharon Stull (’85)
Regina Tanner (’95)
Scott VanWagenen (’92)
Walter Law Group (In Honor of Dean Pryor)
Howard Watkins
Wells Fargo Bank
Weymouth Pest Control and Tamara P. Smith 

(’02)

Other
Sofian Dawood (’04)
Jack and Della Dickey
Erica Camarena (’02)
Cartridge Recycling Center
Ken Coyle (Staff)
Linda Kelly (’86)
Robin Leppo (Staff)
David Overstreet (’81)
Vernon Reynolds
Nancy Silacci (’80)
Cynthia and Darren Van Doren (Staff) (’04)
Jill Waller-Randles (Staff)
Kasi Welte (Staff)

Donation of Books to the Library
Court of Appeal, Fifth District of California
Susan Hemb (’04)
Ray Isleib
Miles, Sears, & Eanni
Elizabeth O’Neill (Board)
Stanford University-Robert Crown Library
Philip E. Tavlian (’80)
Valley Employers Association

In-Kind Gifts
Carolyn Craft
Bennett & Sharpe Inc.
Debbie Richardson

Pledged Gifts
Bolen, Fransen, Russell, LLP
Denise Cahill (’05)
Joan Lassley

Advancement Developments

We are coming to the end of our fiscal year and the SJCL 
Annual Fund Campaign is in full swing! Annual Giving 
is the lifeline of our school and unlike other gifts, can 

immediately make an impact by meeting the most pressing aca-
demic needs. We have incorporated online giving through PayPal on 
our website to make giving easier and have updated the Giving page 
with information on the different ways you can support the school. 
The Annual Fund continues to strengthen our high academic stan-
dards, attractive facilities, library resources and so much more. The 
success of our grads has had and continues to have a positive impact 
on our community and the region. We recognize this and know that 
we can further enhance this impact with the financial support re-
ceived from alumni, parents, friends, corporations and foundations. 
A gift of any size is welcome and appreciated. Please take the time 
to check your mail for SJCL’s Annual Fund appeal and make a gift 
today! We are proud to list our generous donors that continue to 
fortify our academic excellence. Set the bar high for future students 
and keep SJCL in the lead of legal education in the Valley.

With regards,

Robin Leppo
Director of Institutional Advancement
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Alumni Profiles
SJCL congratulates our alumni celebrating 10, 20 and 30-year 
anniversaries in 2007. It has been my pleasure contacting and 
interviewing each of you. Thanks to those who participated in this 
effort. I look forward to catching up at the next milestone.

 -Joan Lassley, Alumni Liaison 

1977
Ronald D. Smith
Upon graduation, Ronald entered a 
small-town legal community of about 
600 attorneys and has seen it flourish 
into a league of professionals. Though 
the times have changed since he first 
hung out his shingle, his love for the 
law and the Fresno law community 
has not.

Growing up in rural Oklahoma, 
Ronald spent his youth enjoying tradi-
tional farm life. He later attended the 
University of Northeastern Oklahoma, 
graduating with degrees in History 
and Political Science.

Following college, Ronald enlisted in 
the United States Army. He attended 
Officer Candidate Cadet School at 
Fort Benning, Georgia in 1971, and 
upon graduation began serving as an 
infantry officer. Later in his stint in 
the military, Ronald would become 
an engineer officer before finishing 
his four years in the Service as a first 
lieutenant.

Once his military service was complete, 
Ronald planned to attend law school 
at Tulsa University. However, he was 
contacted by his uncle, William “Bill” 
Smith, then District Attorney for Fres-
no County. Bill recommended he come 
to Fresno and attend law school here 
instead. Though he had never heard of 
SJCL, Ronald had fond memories of 
traveling by train to visit his uncle here 
in Fresno as a youth, and took him up 
on his offer.

When asked about his time at SJCL, 
Ronald remembers the time fondly. 
“What I remember most was the 
camaraderie. Back then, San Joaquin 

was just a round, rented classroom in 
the middle of the campus at Pacific 
College.” Despite the size and “fly by 
night” feel of the school at that time, 
Ronald still recalls the excellence of 
the education and passionate instruc-
tion. In the decades since his gradua-
tion, the tradition has persisted.

“Back when I graduated, there were 
only about four ‘Smiths’ practicing law 
in Fresno. Now there’s a whole tribe of 
us out there. The law school has grown 
from a place with no accommoda-
tions of their own to the size of a small 
college. And the community is better 
now; it has gotten more efficient, more 
professional.”

Ronald has been happily married to 
his wife, Mary, since July of 1976. In 
1979 their first child, Tammy, was 
born, followed by Randy in 1982. 
Both children are now married and 
starting families of their own.

Between his family and his law prac-
tice, Ronald still finds time to enjoy 
his other hobbies. His Oklahoman 
roots have instilled a passion for the 
outdoors. He travels to the Sierras to 
enjoy hunting, fishing, hiking and 
camping. He is also keen on staying 
abreast with current events.

Ronald has never left the Fresno 
law community. Ever since his first 
criminal defense client in December 
1977, and his first personal injury 
client a month afterward, Ronald has 
remained in private practice. His prac-
tice has expanded to include juvenile 
delinquency and dependency. Before 
his practice demanded more of his 
time, Ronald had the opportunity to 
frequently sit pro-tem for the Fresno 
Superior Court.

The Fresno law community has also 
left its impression on him. Ronald can 
recall many friends and classmates who 
went on to become pillars of the local 
and state law community. However, 
Ronald enjoys remembering them as 
fresh-faced law students at SJCL.

“I remember all of us studying at Jim 
Swanson’s—now deceased—apart-
ment. And I remember sharing the 
classroom with the class a year in 
front of us. That was interesting. We 
all shared the class with Roger Vehr’s 
dog. Everyone expected the dog had a 
better chance at passing the Bar than 
Roger, but Roger surprised us.”

1987
Susan B. Anderson
After graduation Susan practiced family 
law for 2 years. She then served for 
almost 3 years as a Deputy District 
Attorney. In 1992, she was elected 
and served three terms as the County 
Clerk/Registrar of Voters. During those 
years Susan also served as Clerk of the 
Superior Court. Ten years later Susan 
was elected to serve on the Fresno 
County Board of Supervisors, District 
2. She is currently serving in the third 
year of her second term and planning 
to run for re-election in June 08.
 
Susan is married to Rod Anderson. 
They have 2 adult step-daughters, 
Laurie and Dana, and one delightful 
9-year-old daughter, Hanna, who is a 
happy 3rd grader. Hanna was adopted 
in China when she was 10 months 
old. Susan enjoys travel, spending time 
with her family, reading and politics.
 
Recently Susan was recognized as 
one of the top 10 business women in 
Fresno County, and has been named 
as the Child Advocate of the Year.
 
Susan has served on numerous non-
profit boards, including Boy Scouts, 
YMCA, Big Brothers/Big Sisters, 
Fresno Women’s Network, and CASA 
(Court Appointed Special Advocates). 
She is currently serving on the board 
of Focus Forward, a non-profit that 
she helped develop to serve children 
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who are in the Fresno County system. 
She is a Rotarian and a member of 
National Women’s Political Caucus 
and League of Women Voters. 
 
Attending SJCL was a very positive 
experience for Susan. She attended 
at the Shields building and space was 
“let’s just say -limited.” Classes were 
only held in the evening and they usu-
ally all gathered in the parking lot, just 
outside the entrance to the building, 
prior to class and for breaks. She made 
many new friends during that time. 
When you go through 4 years of night 
classes together, there is a great bond 
that develops that still exists today. 
Susan had an amazing study group 
that met regularly in various locations. 
They became a true support group for 
each other. 

Ruthanne Edginton 
Ruthanne worked as a Fresno County 
Deputy District Attorney from 1988 
until 1991 when she became a sole 
practitioner. Her emphasis is on family 
law, criminal law and personal injury. 

Ruthanne has been married to Tom 
for 17 years. They have a 10 year-old 
son, Jordan.

Ruthanne has received Certificates of 
Appreciation for her efforts from the 
Fresno County Court for her work as 
a Pro Tempore Judge and from Fresno 
Unified School District for “Keeping 
Kids in School”. She participates in 
academic support and fundraising for 
her son’s school, First Church Chris-
tian Academy.

Ruthanne enjoys spending her free 
time with her family and also enjoys 
golf and hiking.

Besides the grueling study she has 
fond memories of fellow lawyers and 
instructors while she attended SJCL.

Laurence E. Meyer
Laurence said it is hard to believe that 
20 years have passed. He remembers 
the old insurance building, the tiny 
library and the long hours of study. 
Laurence considers law school the 

most rewarding, yet most humbling, 
experience of his life.

The last two years of law school he 
clerked for Wild, Carter and Tipton. 
After the bar, Wild, Carter, and Tip-
ton hired him to work in their transac-
tion and business litigation depart-
ment. He seldom saw the courtroom. 
The few times he had that opportunity 
convinced him his future was in trial 
work, so he opened up shop in down-
town Hanford.

Laurence took any case that walked 
through the door and he traveled 
anywhere. Paying the rent for the first 
five years proved to be a challenge. 
Eighteen years later, his practice is 
confined to Kings County and limited 
to criminal defense. Laurence has done 
hundreds of misdemeanor and juve-
nile trials and at least 150 felony jury 
trials, including three capital cases.

In the last 10 years he has also served 
as judge pro tem for the State of 
California. He presides over Keyhea 
hearings, which are conducted inside 
various State Penitentiaries. He decides 
whether the prison medical staff can 
medicate an inmate with psychotro-
pic medication against his will. His 
decision is usually based on expert 
testimony.

In previous issues of the Inter Alia, 
most graduates relate how they miss 
their study partners. Laurence only 
had one and he says he does not miss 
him! Mr. William Gilbert works at 
the Minors Advocate Office in the 
Kings County Government Center 
representing juveniles. Bill married a 
lovely defense attorney and is a new 
father. Laurence told Bill recently that 
he could always read the baby to sleep 
using his latest issue of the AARP 
magazine. “Seriously, Bill is doing 
great work and remains a great friend.” 
Laurence loves what he does, too.

1997 
Steven Alfieris
After completing his law school stud-
ies in 1997, Steve went to work for 

Pappas Telecasting’s Corporate Office 
in Visalia, California. Steve became 
part of Pappas’ business development 
and due diligence team which was 
responsible for the building, develop-
ment and acquisition of over sixteen 
(16) television stations during this 
time of the company’s unprecedented 
growth. By 2000, Steve had been 
elevated to Vice President.
 
In 2002, Steve was named Vice 
President / Special Counsel of Pappas 
Telecasting Companies. Steve’s respon-
sibilities include special and general 
legal affairs management, general busi-
ness management, and the coordina-
tion of legal affairs management with 
the over twenty (20) outside law firms 
that serve the broadcast company. In 
addition, Steve is a key player in the 
management of intricate business de-
velopment issues, including the hiring 
and training of key managers. Today, 
Pappas Telecasting owns or operates 
thirty-one (31) television stations and 
employs over 870 people in thirteen 
states.
 
Of special importance to Steve was 
his leadership role in negotiating 
the purchase of KFRE-TV, Channel 
59, in Fresno. This delicate negotia-
tion process, led by Steve, resulted in 
Pappas Telecasting acquiring a second 
full-power station in the Fresno/Visa-
lia television market, increased operat-
ing efficiencies through the duopoly 
and, surprisingly, developed a special 
friendship. It was during the negotia-
tions for the purchase of KFRE-TV 
that Steve met SJCL alumna Lisa J. 
Nilmeier (Class of 1987), who was 
then serving as the General Manager 
of the station. After the purchase had 
closed, Lisa was asked to join Pappas 
Telecasting as Legal Counsel. Steve 
and Lisa have enjoyed a close working 
relationship for nearly five years. 
 
In 2004, Steve was named Secretary 
of the Board of Directors of Pap-
pas Telecasting Companies. He is a 
member of the State Bar of California, 
American Bar Association, the Federal 
Communications Bar Association and 
the Tulare County Bar Association. 
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Steve has also served on the boards 
of various non-profit organizations, 
including Friends of the Fox and the 
Greek Community of Fresno, Inc. 
 
Steve thoroughly enjoys travel, film 
and creative writing. Last summer, 
Steve went on safari in Africa. 
 
Steve’s favorite memories of SJCL 
include working as a proctor in the 
library and being told by others to 
“keep quiet!”
 
Two months ago, Steve became engaged 
to Fotini S. Pappas. They plan to marry 
on June 7, 2008 in Denver, Colorado. 

Leslie Dillahunty 
Leslie has been employed with the 
law firm of Weakley, Ratliff, Arendt 
& McGuire, LLP, since her last year 
of law school. She represents primar-
ily public entities (cities and counties) 
and their employees who have been 
named as defendants in civil litigation 
– issues involving roadway liability, 
child protective services and civil 
rights litigation.

Leslie married Chris her last year of 
law school. They celebrated their tenth 
anniversary this January. She has a 25 
year-old stepson who lives in Sacramen-
to. Chris and Leslie have three “chil-
dren” of their own – German Shep-
herds. Ozzy is 10 years old and weighs 
approximately 100 lbs. Sunshine is 3 
and also weighs approximately 100 lbs. 
Their new “adoptee”, Tinkerbell, who is 
also 3, weighs about 50 lbs. 

For some reason Leslie felt compelled 
to make all the huge life changing de-
cisions in one year – get married, start 
a new job with a new firm, graduate 
from law school, and take the bar 
exam. Whew! 

During law school, Leslie received 
the George A. Hopper Moot Court 
Competition award for Best Brief. She 
recently received recognition for her 
volunteer work as a judge pro tem in 
the juvenile delinquency court.
Leslie enjoys gardening, snow and wa-
ter skiing, working on projects around 
the house, spending time at the coast 

with her husband and riding on the 
back of the Honda Goldwing. She also 
recently got back into windsurfing. 

Leslie has served on the Board of 
Fresno County Women Lawyers for 
several years, one year as its president. 
She joined the Board of Governors 
for the San Joaquin Valley Chapter 
of the Association of Business Trial 
Lawyers. For a couple years, she sat 
pro tem on the juvenile delinquency 
bench and enjoyed the opportunity. 
It was interesting to see a part of our 
community she had never seen before. 
It was also rewarding and gave her the 
opportunity to work with some really 
great people. 

During her SJCL years Leslie recalls 
study group at her house with Larry 
Solaegui, Rick Wolf, and Dave Soren-
son. She remembers helping Melissa 
White make it through civil litigation 
and the crazy, gigantic, flow sheet she 
tried to draw to help her make sense of 
the whole topic. Leslie was also able to 
reconnect with Sara Blanchard, whom 
she had known many years earlier 
when they both went to Bullard High 
School and became friends when they 
took the same art class. 

John Fennacy
John works for the California Estate 
Planning & Elder Law Center in Fresno. 

John has been married to Meredith for 
19 years. They have a daughter Logan, 
18 years old, and son, Blaine, 15 years. 
John spends his time doing things with 
family, skiing, and hockey playing. He 
loves to BBQ.

John’s involvement in the community 
includes working with seniors and 
their families, nursing homes, hospi-
tals and senior centers, educating them 
about the issues facing seniors today.
John recalls that when he was in his 
third year at SJCL, he and his wife 
were involved in a serious auto ac-
cident. The school accommodated his 
schedule during recovery and even col-
lected money from staff and students 
to off-set the cost of his medical bills. 
He enjoys the work he does…making 
a difference for our elder citizens.

Traci (Fritzler) Kirkorian 
Since July of 1998, Tracy has been 
employed with the Fresno County 
District Attorney’s Office. She is a 
Deputy District Attorney currently 
assigned to the Juvenile unit.

Tracy married Bryan Kirkorian in 
September 2004. They have one son, 
Miles, who will be 2 in July. 

Tracy enjoys spending time with her 
family. She has been on the Board of 
Trustees for San Joaquin College of 
Law for 5 years.

Tracy has great memories of SJCL. 
Whether they were studying or 
drinking, Randy Pinal always made 
her laugh. Traynor Moot Court with 
Leah Ann Alcazar and Randy was also 
an amazing experience. Leah Ann 
apologized to me and that was a really 
big deal!! There were also great times 
with Danielle Peirano and Michelle 
Lipperd. Thanks for being the best bar 
study partners ever. 

Roger Wilson 
After graduation Roger worked for the 
Tulare County District Attorney’s Of-
fice and Alistar Insurance Company. 
Since 2001 he has been a Deputy 
District Attorney, Fresno County Dis-
trict Attorney’s Office and is currently 
assigned to the Financial Crimes Unit. 

Roger is married to Jeri, who endured 
law school with him, and now gets to 
hear about every case he has (lucky 
her!) He has a step-son, Jeff, who is a 
senior at Fresno Pacific University and 
thinking of becoming an attorney. Son, 
Michael, is an eighth grader at Fresno 
Christian School and a fabulous guitar 
player. They have five dogs - Lucas, 
Hannah, Robbie, Austin, and Dazzle!

In 2004, Roger received an award for 
Outstanding Faculty, University of 
Phoenix, College of Graduate Business 
and Management. In 2006 he was 
awarded Certified Criminal Law Spe-
cialist by the State Bar of California 
Board of Legal Specialization.

Roger is very active with Troop 130 
of the Boy Scouts of America at 
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Northwest Church as a merit badge 
counselor and Vice-Chair of the 
Troop Committee. He volunteers 
for the National Alliance of Mental 
Illness (NAMI). He often teaches at 
the University of Phoenix, National 
University, and Fresno State. Roger 
has trained law enforcement officers 
throughout California for the Depart-
ment of Alcoholic Beverage Control, 
the Department of Health Services, 
and the Board of Equalization. When 
he is not camping with the Boy Scouts 
or traveling, he plays baseball during 
the spring and summer in a league for 
“not-so-young-or-agile” men.

While at SJCL Roger was in the now-
infamous evidence class with Justice 
Ardaiz. The event still makes him 
chuckle! He really enjoyed writing for 
the Moot Court competition.

By the time Roger started law school at 
San Joaquin, he was tired of school—
period. He had worked through 
undergraduate school at Fresno State 
and graduate school at the University of 
Wisconsin, Madison where he com-
pleted his MS degree in Industrial Rela-
tions. However, he knew if he stopped 
going to school, he would probably 
never go back, so he stuck with it.

Looking back, it was one of his bet-
ter decisions. While he did not like the 
endurance requirements of law school, 
he is very grateful to be an attorney. He 
considers law a fascinating and challeng-
ing profession.

During law school Roger never wanted 
to be a trial attorney; he thought 
he would like transactional work. 
However, after reviewing hundreds 
of insurance policies and reinsurance 
contracts, he was eager for change and 
accepted a position with the Tulare 
County District Attorney’s Office. 
Roger was immediately captivated 
by the court room. Now, he goes to 
court almost daily, and his cases are 
interesting, varied, and sometimes 
entertaining. The best part of being a 
trial lawyer is interacting with all the 
players - the judges, other attorneys, 
defendants, victims, witnesses, and the 
jury. He thinks he has one of the best 
jobs in the world.

The American Condition / Richard N. Goodwin.
Bar Breaker / by Jeff Adachi.
Black Odyssey : the Case of the Slave Ship Amistad / Mary Cable.
California Courts and Judges.
Charleston Law Review.
The Counselors : Conversations with 18 Courageous Women who have Changed the 

World / Elizabeth Vrato 
Court over Constitution [electronic resource] : A Study of Judicial Review as an 

Instrument of Popular Government / by Edward S. 
Crashing the Party : Taking on the Corporate Government in an Age of Surrender / 

Ralph Nader.
Deposition Evidence : Objections, Instructions not to Answer, and Responses : Law 

and Tactics / Anthony J. Bocchino. 
Dividing Pensions and Other Employee Benefits in California Divorces / authors, 

Marie Bechtel ... [et al.] .
Equal Justice Under Law : An Autobiography / Constance Baker Motley.
Evidence Principles & Practices : 150 Things You Were Never Taught, Forgot, or 

Never Understood / Paul R. Rice.
Evidence Stories / edited by Richard Lempert.
Expert Witness manual / Jess E. Dines.
Great Presidential Decisions; State Papers that Changed the Course of History, by 

Richard B. Morris.
Handbook for Appellate Judges : Management Information and Court Performance / 

Roger A. Hanson.
International Problems and Hague Conferences [electronic resource] / by T.J. 

Lawrence.
Law and Literature : a Misunderstood Relation / Richard A. Posner.
The Law of Schools, Students, and Teachers in a Nutshell / by Kern Alexander, M. 

David Alexander.
Lawyer : A Life of Counsel and Controversy / Arthur L. Liman ; with the assistance 

of Peter Israel.
The Lawyer’s Guide to Writing Well / Tom Goldstein and Jethro K. Lieberman.
Letters to a Young Lawyer / Alan Dershowitz.
The New Dealers : Power Politics in the Age of Roosevelt / Jordan A. Schwarz.
On Conveyancers’ Evidence [electronic resource] / by Thomas Coventry.
Passion for Truth : From Finding JFK’s Single Bullet to Questioning Anita Hill to 

Impeaching Clinton / Arlen Specter 
The Peoples Lawyer; the Life of Eugene A. Rerat.
The Plea of Insanity in Criminal Cases [electronic resource] / by Forbes Winslow.
Points in the Law of Discovery [electronic resource] / by James Wigram.
A Popular and Practical Introduction to Law Studies [electronic resource] / by 

Samuel Warren.
Practical Rules for Determining Parties to Actions [electronic resource] : Digested 

and Arranged, with Cases / by Herbert Broom.
A Practical Treatise of Assets, Debts and Incumbrances [electronic resource] / by 

James Ram.
A Practical Treatise of Powers [electronic resource] / by the Right Honourable Sir 

Edward Sugden.
A Practical Treatise on the Law of Covenants [electronic resource] / by Thomas Platt.
A Practical Treatise on the Law of Estates for Life [electronic resource] / by Andrew 

Bisset.
A Practical Treatise on the Law of Non Compotes Mentis, or Persons of Unsound 

Mind [electronic resource] / by John Shapland Stock.
A Practical Treatise on the Law of Partnership [electronic resource] : With Precedents 

of Copartnership Deeds / by Henry Cary.
A Practice in the Action of Replevin [electronic resource] : With a Collection of 

Practical Forms / by James John Wilkinson.
The Practice of the Law of Evidence [electronic resource] : With a Chapter on the 

Measure of Damages / by Edmund Powell.
The President [electronic resource] : Office and Powers, 1787-1957 : History and 

Analysis of Practice and Opinion / Edward S. Corwin.
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